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City of Detroit                  

 

CITY PLANNING COMMISSION 
208 Coleman A. Young Municipal Center  

Detroit, Michigan 48226 

Phone:  (313) 224-6225   Fax:  (313) 224-4336 

e-mail:  cpc@detroitmi.gov 

 

 

 

 

March 6, 2025 

 

HONORABLE CITY COUNCIL  
 

RE: The request of Ronald Hatmaker and the Detroit City Planning Commission as a co-petitioner 

to rezone the properties located at 4344 McGraw, 4338 McGraw, 4332 McGraw, 4324 

McGraw Street, 4320 McGraw Street, 4314 McGraw Street, 4306 McGraw Street, and 4302 

McGraw Street where an R2 (Two-Family Residential) zoning classification is shown to an 

SD1 (Special Development District, Small-Scale, Mixed-Use) zoning classification.  

(RECOMMEND APPROVAL – ORDINANCE INCLUDED FOR INTRODUCTION 

TO SET A PUBLIC HEARING) 

 

 

NATURE OF REQUEST  

 

The City Planning Commission (CPC) has received a request from Ronald Hatmaker to permit the 

current vacant building and vacant parcels to be utilized as an indoor commercial recreation facility. 

More specifically, the request amends Article XVII, Section 50-17-47, District Map No. 45 of the 

2019 Detroit City Code, Chapter 50, Zoning, to show an SD1 (Special Development District, Small-

Scale, Mixed-Use) zoning classification where an R2 (Two-Family Residential) zoning classification 

is shown at 4344 McGraw, 4338 McGraw, 4332 McGraw, 4324 McGraw Street, 4320 McGraw 

Street, 4314 McGraw Street, 4306 McGraw Street, and 4302 McGraw Street. The subject properties 

are generally bound by an alley to the north, Hartford Street to the east, McGraw to the south, and 

John E Hunter Street to the west. The City Planning Commission staff joins the petitioner in order to 

initiate rezoning of the entire block.  

 

BACKGROUND AND  

 

The properties located at 4324 McGraw Street, 4320 McGraw Street, 4314 McGraw Street, 4306 

McGraw Street, and 4302 McGraw Street have been owned by Ronald Hatmaker and William Parker 

since December of 2022. Prior to its acquisition, the site was home to Miracle Temple Church of 

Deliverance. However, between 2011-2012 the church dissolved, leaving the building vacant for 

nearly a decade. In 2022 the building and adjacent parcels excluding 4344 McGraw, 4338 McGraw, 

4332 McGraw were sold to Mr. Hatmaker and Mr. Parker with the understanding that the site was 

suitable and could be used for commercial purposes.   
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Existing site as viewed from the corner of Hartford Street and McGraw (looking southwest). 

Existing site as viewed from an aerial perspective. 
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Existing rezoning area as viewed from an aerial perspective.  
 

In 2023 work on the vacant building began transforming the site into a fitness center known as 

“Southwest Fight Club”. Southwest Fight Club (SWFC) aims to provide a space for youth and adults 

to explore and participate in combat sports such as boxing and Mixed Martial Arts (MMA) in a safe 

and community-oriented environment. Additionally, SWFC will aid in community participation and 

youth development by offering free training and use of the site to youth under the age of 13 to help 

encourage exploration and participation in these sports. In 2023 the petitioner began site renovations 

where these renovations were completed in 2024. It is important to note that throughout 2023 the 

petitioner did not have permits to begin renovations on site, however in July of 2024 permits were 

applied for. In mid to late 2024 SWFC learned that they were unable to open their doors due to the 

current R2 zoning prohibiting this use classification from existing on this site.   

 

The City Planning Commission is serving as a co-petitioner for the rezoning of three parcels located 

at 4332 McGraw Street, 4338 McGraw Street, and 4344 McGraw Street. These parcels are not owned 

by the primary petitioner. Specifically:  

• 4338 McGraw Street and 4344 McGraw Street are owned by the Detroit Land Bank 

Authority.  

• 4332 McGraw Street is owned by the Temple of Peace Church.  

 

Both the Detroit Land Bank Authority and Temple of Peace Church were notified about the proposed 

rezoning and the public hearing that took place on December 5th, 2024. This rezoning request 

encompasses the entire block face to ensure consistency and avoid spot zoning. The petitioner owns 

five of the eight parcels on this block face.   

 

The proposed map amendment is requested to establish the appropriate zoning classification for the 

proposed development. Under the Zoning Ordinance, the proposed development is classified as a by-
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right retail, service, and commercial use (recreation, indoor commercial and health club) in the SD1 

district. 

 

COMMUNITY OUTREACH AND PUBLIC HEARING RESULTS 

 

On December 5, 2024, the City Planning Commission held a public hearing regarding the petitioner’s 

request. Prior to the hearing, the petitioner gathered a petition with 24 community signatures in 

addition to 1 letter submitted by Steps2Change, a non-profit based in Dearborn, Michigan, in support 

of the opening of Southwest Fight Club. Beyond the petition, prior to December 5th the petitioner 

engaged with the community by canvassing the neighborhood, discussing the project, and building 

additional support for the initiative. Additionally, both Kronk’s Boxing Gym and Steps2Change have 

expressed interest in collaborating with Southwest Fight Club to develop fitness-focused programs 

for the community, contingent upon the site's rezoning.  

  

At the December 5th hearing, four individuals spoke in opposition to the proposed rezoning. Many 

of their concerns were centered on the lack of involvement and engagement with the Midwest 

Tireman community regarding the proposed site. Additionally, some commenters expressed 

reservations about the presence of a boxing gym within the community, questioning how it aligns 

with the vision and character of their neighborhoods.  

  

Prior to the hearing CPC staff reported it had received three letters of concern about the proposed 

rezoning.  During the hearing, the Commission had the following questions and requests:   

 

• The Commission asked for additional information regarding whether there were explicit 

screening requirements for outdoor accessory operations.  

o CPC staff have found there are no specific requirements regarding screening 

requirements for the petitioners’ proposed outdoor accessory use. 

• The Commission asked for further engagement with the community prior to the item 

reappearing before the Commission on January 14th, 2025.  

o The petitioner agreed to further their engagement with the community where an open 

house was hosted on December 21st, 2024.   

• The Commission asked if there were any conversations to expand the rezoning area to vacant 

land across the street from the proposed rezoning location.  

o CPC staff have found that while there is a potential to expand the rezoning to vacant 

parcels across the street from the proposed rezoning site in the future, to add any 

other parcels outside of what was noticed would trigger a completely new hearing 

delaying the application process.   

 

Following the December 5th hearing held by the CPC, the petitioner organized a community open 

house on December 21, 2024. The event was attended by CPC staff, residents, and approximately 20 

individuals, including Eva Torres, the District 6 Manager, who expressed her support for the rezoning 

and the SW Fight Club during her attendance as well as Burnette Baptist Church who heavily 

vocalized their support.  

  

At the open house, the petitioner provided clarity on their proposed gym site, addressed resident 

questions about the gym’s purpose, safety measures, and youth engagement efforts, and listened to 

concerns. One key concern was the site's name, "SW Fight Club," which many residents felt was 

misleading and did not clearly convey its identity as a boxing gym for youth and adults.  
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CPC staff addressed additional concerns about the SD1 rezoning. Staff clarified questions about other 

allowable uses under the zoning designation and emphasized that only the parcels specifically listed 

were being considered for rezoning. This clarification helped alleviate confusion about whether the 

rezoning applied to the entire neighborhood.  

  

Staff also explained the distinction between the City Planning Commission and the Planning and 

Development Department (PDD), as some residents mistakenly believed that CPC staff had been part 

of the team working on the Midwest Tireman Framework with PDD, which was not the case. To 

address concerns regarding the Framework and the proposed rezoning, CPC staff provided 

information on PDD’s Master Plan Interpretation, noting that the proposed rezoning was generally 

consistent with the plan and would not disrupt or alter the character of the neighborhood.  

   

In total, CPC received seven letters expressing concern. Additionally, five letters of support have 

been received.  

 

PLANNING CONSIDERATIONS  

  

Surrounding Zoning and Land Use  

 

The zoning classification and land uses surrounding the subject area are as follows:  

 

North: R2; developed as single-family homes across the alleyway   

East: R2; residential vacant land  

South: R2; residential vacant land  

West: R2; residential vacant land  

  

The parcels located to the north, east, south, and west of the subject parcel are zoned R2 Two-Family 

Residential. The surrounding area is primarily residential with a few blocks on McGraw Street and 

Milford Street designated as B4 General Business and R5 Medium Density Residential along West 

Grand Boulevard.   
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Zoning Ordinance Criteria   

 

Section 50-3-70 of the 2019 Detroit City Code lists eight approval criteria on which zoning map 

amendments must be based. The following are the relevant criteria with CPC analysis.    

   

• Whether the proposed amendment is consistent with the Master Plan and the stated purposes 

of this chapter. The Master Plan designates the site as "Low/Medium Residential." The 

rezoning to an SD1 (Special Development District, Small-Scale, Mixed-Use) classification 

aligns with this designation, allowing for business and commercial uses suited to the area.   

• Whether the proposed amendment will protect the health, safety, and general welfare of the 

public. The proposed rezoning would support the general welfare of the public by allowing 

the proposed recreational facility. The site will provide space for physical activity, mentoring, 

and professional development for youth, which can benefit residential overall public health 

and safety.  

• Whether the proposed rezoning will have significant adverse impacts on the natural 

environment, including air, water, soil, wildlife, and vegetation and with respect to 

anticipated changes in noise and regarding stormwater management. It is not anticipated that 

the proposed rezoning will have significant adverse impacts on the natural environment.  

• The suitability of the subject property for the existing zoning classification and proposed 

zoning classification. The proposed rezoning is suitable for the subject property and is 

consistent with the adjacent properties and others in the immediate vicinity. The existing 

residential zoning makes it difficult to reuse the existing commercial building.  

• Whether the proposed rezoning will create an illegal spot zone. The proposed rezoning will 

not create a spot zone. Aligning with the Master Plan, the proposed upzoning will not be 

introducing an incompatible or disruptive land use.  

 

Master Plan Consistency  

 

The proposed rezoning site is designated as Low-Medium Density Residential (RLM) in the current 

Master Plan. The Planning and Development Department provided a Master Plan Interpretation, 

stating that the rezoning is generally consistent with the Master Plan.  

  

Based on the above analysis and consistent with the approval criteria in Section 50-3-70 of the Zoning 

Ordinance, the CPC voted at its meeting on January 14th, 2025, to recommend APPROVAL of the 

rezoning request.  The approved-as-to-form Ordinance is attached for Your consideration.   

 

 

       Respectfully submitted,  

 

       Donovan Smith, CHAIRPERSON 

 
Marcell R. Todd, Jr., Director 

       Dolores Perales, City Planner 

 

 

Attachments:  Public hearing notice 

  Updated Zoning Map 45 

  Proposed Ordinance 
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  PDD Master Plan Interpretation 

Letters of Support 

Letters of Concern 

12-21-2024 Engagement Photos 

 

 

cc: David Bell, Director, BSEED 

Jayda Philson, BSEED 

James Foster, BSEED 

Alexa Bush, Director, P&DD 

Dara O’Byrne, Deputy Director, P&DD 

 Karen Gage, P&DD 

Greg Moots, P&DD 

 



































City of Detroit                  

 

CITY PLANNING COMMISSION 
208 Coleman A. Young Municipal Center  

Detroit, Michigan 48226 

Phone:  (313) 224-6225   Fax:  (313) 224-4336 

e-mail:  cpc@detroitmi.gov 

 

 
 

A public hearing will be held by the Detroit City Planning Commission in the Committee of the Whole 

Room, 13th Floor, Coleman A. Young Municipal Center, 2 Woodward Avenue, Detroit, Michigan 48226 

at the date and time listed below. Both in-person and virtual attendance are options to participate. Pursuant 

to public health guidelines and limited room capacity, if anyone has cold, flu, COVID symptoms or other 

contagious condition, virtual attendance is strongly encouraged. To attend the meeting virtually, please use 

the link toward the end of this notice.   
     

THURSDAY, DECEMBER 5, 2024, AT 5:15PM 
   
The public hearing is to consider the request of Ronald Hatmaker and the Detroit City Planning Commission 

as co-petitioner to amend Article XVII, Section 50-17-47, District Map No. 45 of the 2019 Detroit City 

Code, Chapter 50, Zoning, to show an SD1(Special Development District, Small-Scale, Mixed-Use) where 

an R2 (Two-Family Residential) zoning classification are shown at 4344 McGraw, 4338 McGraw, 4332 

McGraw, 4324 McGraw Street, 4320 McGraw Street, 4314 McGraw Street, 4306 McGraw Street, and 4302 

McGraw Street. The subject properties are generally bound by an alley to the north, Hartford Street to the 

east, McGraw to the south, and John E Hunter Street to the west. The proposed rezoning is indicated as the 

shaded area on the accompanying map.  
   
The proposed map amendment is being requested to permit the current vacant building and vacant parcels 

to be utilized as an indoor commercial recreation facility. The existing R2 zoning classification does not 

allow for these uses within this zoning district.  

 

R2 – Two-Family Residential   
This district is designed to protect and enhance areas developed or likely to be developed with single- or 

two-family dwelling units. This district promotes a suitable environment for homes and for activities with 

family life.    
 

SD1– Special Development District, Small-Scale, Mixed-Use 

The SD1 Special Development District encourages small-scale pedestrian- and transit-oriented uses that 

complement a neighborhood setting. It aims to balance diverse, walkable activities for residents while 

preserving neighborhood character. Parking requirements are reduced to promote transit and non-motorized 

transportation, with shared and district-wide parking approaches encouraged. Certain alcohol-serving 

establishments are permitted without spacing requirements to boost pedestrian activity. 

  
Zoning Ordinance amendments require approval by the City Council following a separate public hearing 

conducted by the Council. The Council considers the matter upon receipt of a report and recommendation 

from the City Planning Commission. This Zoning Ordinance map amendment request is being considered 

consistent with the provisions of Article III, Divisions 2, 3 and 4 of Chapter 50 of the 2019 Detroit City 

Code, the Detroit Zoning Ordinance.   

Adrian-Keith Bennett 

Kenneth R. Daniels 

David Esparza, AIA, LEED 

Ritchie Harrison 

Gwendolyn A. Lewis, MBA 

Frederick E. Russell, Jr. 

Rachel M. Udabe 

Donovan Smith 

   Chairperson 

Melanie Markowicz 

   Vice Chair/Secretary 

 

Marcell R. Todd, Jr. 

   Director 

Christopher Gulock, AICP 

   Deputy Director 

 



   
All interested persons are invited to be present and be heard as to their views. Persons making oral 

presentations are encouraged to submit written copies, for the record, to the City Planning Commission via 

U.S. Mail at the above address or e-mail at cpc@detroitmi.gov. Public comment/testimony may be given 

at the appropriate times when called for during the meeting.   
If you desire to speak and are attending the meeting online, press the “raise your hand” icon at the bottom 

of the screen or press ALT-Y for a PC or OPT-Y for a MAC to raise your hand virtually. If attending by 

phone press *-9 to raise your hand.   
  
If interpretation or translation services are needed, including for the hearing impaired, call the Department 

of Civil Rights, Inclusion & Opportunity at (313) 224-4950.  For further information on this proposal or the 

public hearing, please call (313) 224-6225.    
   

To participate virtually in the CPC meeting, please use the following options:   
  
Online:   
https://cityofdetroit.zoom.us/j/96355593579?pwd=TTloMzN5M3pmU1RKNXp1MjJlczN3UT09   
Or iPhone one-tap:   
  US: +12678310333,96355593579# or +13017158592,96355593579#   
Or by Telephone:   
 Dial (for higher quality, dial a number based on your current location):   
US: +1 267 831 0333 or +1 301 715 8592 or +1 312 626 6799 or +1 213 338 8477 or +1 253 215  8782 or 

+1 346 248 7799 Webinar ID: 963 5559 3579   

 

 

 
 

  

Highlighted area is proposed to be rezoned from R2 to SD1 

mailto:cpc@detroitmi.gov
https://cityofdetroit.zoom.us/j/96355593579?pwd=TTloMzN5M3pmU1RKNXp1MjJlczN3UT09


Outlook

FW: [EXTERNAL] No for zoning

From CPC Mailbox <CPC@detroitmi.gov>
Date Fri 12/6/2024 11:51 AM
To Dolores Perales <Dolores.Perales@detroitmi.gov>

-----Original Message-----
From: Amber Pruitt <amberpruitt43@yahoo.com>
Sent: Thursday, December 5, 2024 5:13 PM
To: CPC Mailbox <CPC@detroitmi.gov>
Subject: [EXTERNAL] No for zoning

Hello my name is Amber Pruitt  I’m a resident on Hartford street I lived here my whole life and I
understand that a business is trying to apply for zoning the neighborhood I’m and totally against it I
don’t feel it’s necessary or safe for the neighborhood Sent from my iPhone



Outlook

FW: [EXTERNAL] Public Hearing: Ronald Hatmaker

From CPC Mailbox <CPC@detroitmi.gov>
Date Thu 12/5/2024 5:07 PM
To Christopher Gulock <gulockc@detroitmi.gov>; Dolores Perales <Dolores.Perales@detroitmi.gov>; Marcell Todd

<marcell@detroitmi.gov>

 
 
From: My Community SPEAKS Inc. <mycommunityspeaks313@gmail.com>
Sent: Thursday, December 5, 2024 4:25 PM
To: CPC Mailbox <CPC@detroitmi.gov>
Subject: [EXTERNAL] Public Hearing: Ronald Hatmaker
 
Dear, Detroit City Planning Commission.

I am a resident of the Midwest-Tireman Neighborhood and an active community leader
who lives within 400 feet of the proposed zone change.

At this time I do not support the proposed zone change from R2 to SD1 for 4344
McGraw, 4338 McGraw, 4332 McGraw, 4324 McGraw, 4320 McGraw,  4314 NcGraw,
4306 McGraw and 4302 McGraw due to the following concerns:

1.) Increased traffic and unwaned activity in a residential area.
2.) Despite several attempts to learn more about the nature of this business we (myself
and other residents) are still unsure. The owner(s) has been invited to community
events, and block club meetings. None of which they've attended.
3.) This business does not seem intended for the benefit residents of this community
demonstrated by lack of engagement.
4.) Unsure if business intentions/ plans and if they align with Midwest/Tireman planning
study outcomes.

I ask that you seriously consider my concerns and they be added to the offical record. 
 
Thank you,
Carolyn Pruitt 



Outlook

[EXTERNAL] Re: Information Regarding Rezoning at 4320 McGraw Street

From Ethelyn Carroll <unitedblockclubcouncil2020@gmail.com>
Date Mon 12/2/2024 8:47 PM
To Dolores Perales <Dolores.Perales@detroitmi.gov>

Thank you for this information. I will pass this along to other residents. Mr. Hatmaker did contact me about a month
ago and wanted United Block Club Council to immediately sign a partnership letter. I tried to tell him that it was not
just UBCC that needed to meet him, the surrounding residents may want to meet with him and I tried to give him a
couple of contacts.  He has built an outdoor boxing ring on the vacant lot next to his building that can be seen from
the street. I'm not sure if he has spoken to the residents about this and the traffic that will increase. He said he would
find another way to open his business and hung up.  

Ethelyn Carroll, President
United Block Club Council
313-525-6465
unitedblockclubcouncil2020@gmail.com

On Wed, Nov 27, 2024 at 4:14 PM Dolores Perales <Dolores.Perales@detroitmi.gov> wrote:
Good a�ernoon Ms. Carroll.

I hope this email finds you well. I am reaching out to inform the United Block Club Council about a
proposed rezoning at 4320 McGraw Street. The proposed development involves the establishment of
an indoor commercial recrea�on facility (gym) known as Southwest Fight Club.

A�ached, you will find the Public Hearing No�ce (PHN) detailing the rezoning proposal, including the
�me, date, and loca�on of the hearing. We encourage the par�cipa�on of community stakeholders
like the United Block Club Council to share any thoughts or concerns regarding the project.

If you or your members have any ques�ons or comments about the development, please feel free to
contact me directly. Your input is valuable in shaping developments that align with the community's
needs and priori�es.

Best regards,
Dolores M Perales
City Planner 
Detroit City Council 
Legislative Policy Division 
City Planning Commission 
                                                     

mailto:unitedblockclubcouncil2020@gmail.com
mailto:Dolores.Perales@detroitmi.gov


Coleman A. Young Municipal Center 
2 Woodward Avenue, Suite 208 
Detroit, MI  48226 
(313) 224-6225



Outlook

FW: [EXTERNAL] Rzoning Hearing Re: Ronald Hatmaker Urgent Concern About Fight Club in Our
Neighborhood

From CPC Mailbox <CPC@detroitmi.gov>
Date Fri 12/6/2024 11:50 AM
To Dolores Perales <Dolores.Perales@detroitmi.gov>

 
From: TWELVE XVI <twelvexvi.1216@gmail.com>
Sent: Thursday, December 5, 2024 5:45 PM
To: CPC Mailbox <CPC@detroitmi.gov>
Subject: [EXTERNAL] Rzoning Hearing Re: Ronald Hatmaker Urgent Concern About Fight Club in Our
Neighborhood
 

Dear City of Detroit Officials,

As a concerned resident of this neighborhood, I feel compelled to bring an important issue to your
attention. Over the years, our community has worked hard to create a safer, more vibrant area where
families, children, and neighbors can come together. We’ve built gardens, sensory parks, and other
spaces designed to foster connection and safety for everyone.

Recently, I became aware of a fight club operating in the area, and I am deeply worried about the
potential harm it could cause. Not only does it pose a risk of increasing violence and endangering
lives, but it also threatens the progress we’ve made as a community. The presence of such activity
undermines the safe and welcoming environment we’ve worked so hard to build.

I urge the city to address this issue promptly. Our neighborhood deserves to be protected from
activities that could jeopardize the well-being of its residents and undo the strides we’ve made
together.

Thank you for taking this matter seriously. I hope we can work to ensure that our community
continues to thrive as a safe and peaceful place.

Sincerely,
A Concerned Community Member



++++++ 

TO: 
FROM: 
RE: 
DATE: 

Mr. Marcell Todd, Director, City Planning Commission 
Greg Moots, Planning and Development 
Master Plan Interpretation for Rezoning  
December 4, 2024 

RE: Master Plan of Policies review of the request of Ronald Hatmaker and the Detroit City 
Planning Commission to show an SD1 (Special Development District) zoning 
classification where an R2 (Two-Family Residential District) zoning classification is 
shown between John Hunter and Hartford Streets on the north side of McGraw Street. 

Dear Mr. Todd: 

Pursuant to the City of Detroit’s City Charter (Sections 6-202 and 6-204), the Planning and 
Development Department (P&DD) submits the following review of the proposed rezoning.  The 
proposed map amendment is at the request of Ronald Hatmaker and the Detroit City Planning 
Commission. 

Location 
The site is comprised of eight parcels (4302 through 4344 McGraw Street), between John Hunter 
and Hartford Streets. It is located in the Midwest neighborhood. 

Existing Site Information 
The site contains vacant land owned by the applicant and two other individuals, necessitating the 
City Planning Commission be the co-petitioner.  The site is approximately 0.6 acres in size. 

Surrounding Site Information 
North: Vacant land and residential 
East: Residential 
South: Commercial and vacant 
West: Residential 

Project Proposal 
The proposed map amendment is being requested to permit the development of an indoor 
commercial recreation facility (boxing gym). The existing R2 zoning classification does not 
permit this use. 



Interpretation 
Impact on Surrounding Land Use 
The proposed upzoning to SD1 would permit various types of higher-density residential and 
commercial developments, many of which are taller and/or more intense than permitted under 
the current zoning.  Due to the limited size of the rezoning and the location on McGraw Street, 
it appears that there will be minimal impacts on the surrounding land use.   
 
Impact on Transportation 
The upzoning permits many more uses or larger buildings, but the small size prevents a very 
large development which could have a significant impact on car and truck traffic.  Due to the 
significant amount of vacancy in the area, it appears that there is adequate capacity for any 
increased traffic McGraw Stret. The site is only one block north of the I-94 expressway and W. 
Warren Avenue.  
 
Master Plan Interpretation 
The area to be rezoned is located in the Tireman neighborhood.  It is designated Low-Medium 
Density Residential (RLM).  Such areas “… should have an overall density of 8 to 16 dwelling 
units per net residential acre. The areas are often characterized by two or four family homes 
with small yards, on‐ street parking, or garages with alley access. The residential classifications 
allow for neighborhood‐scale commercial development.”  The proposed rezoning to the SD1 
district is generally consistent with the RLM designation, as it doesn’t change the overall 
character of the larger area, as it only comprises eight parcels and is at the end of the block. 
 
 

Respectfully Submitted, 
     
 

Gregory Moots 
Planning and Development Department 

 
Attachments 
Future General Land Use Map:  Map 6-3B, Neighborhood Cluster 6, Tireman 
      
 
CC:  Karen Gage 
 Antoine Bryant, Director 













Outlook

FW: [EXTERNAL] Rezoning Hearing Re: Ronald Hatmaker in the subject.

From CPC Mailbox <CPC@detroitmi.gov>
Date Fri 12/6/2024 11:50 AM
To Dolores Perales <Dolores.Perales@detroitmi.gov>

 
From: Jerjuan Howard <jerjuan.howard@gmail.com>
Sent: Thursday, December 5, 2024 5:48 PM
To: CPC Mailbox <CPC@detroitmi.gov>
Subject: [EXTERNAL] Rezoning Hearing Re: Ronald Hatmaker in the subject.
 
Dear City of Detroit Officials,
 
I am writing as a concerned member of our neighborhood who cares deeply about the progress we’ve made
together as a community. Over the years, residents, churches, and families have worked tirelessly to transform
our area into a safer, more welcoming place; building gardens, sensory parks, and other spaces for everyone to
enjoy, especially the many children who live here.
 
However, I recently learned about a fight club operating nearby, and I am deeply troubled by the potential impact
this could have on the community. A fight club risks increasing violence and undermining the safety we’ve
worked so hard to establish. It threatens to undo years of effort and could make our neighborhood feel unsafe for
families and children.
 
I respectfully ask the city to take this issue seriously and investigate. The safety and well-being of the
community depend on it. With the progress that’s been made so far; would be heartbreaking to see it erased.
 
Thank you for your attention to this matter. I hope we can work together to ensure that our neighborhoods
remain a safe and thriving place for everyone.
 
Sincerely,
 
Jerjuan Howard
Executive Director- Umoja Debate Team
LinkedIn
(313)-699-8894

https://urldefense.com/v3/__http:/www.linkedin.com/in/jerjuan-h-b71a0799__;!!NcXZSU8rfchoEksI!chEjw3NXu2yLIxu6OhqZDb6UPoJQwMpRNfmAD2QPMFPqsEkpaSZnR8bcM9D0NpS6RgJrtgn-KILSHO1zf8aUFaEd_w$
tel:(313)-699-8894


Outlook

FW: [EXTERNAL] Rzoning Hearing Re: Ronald Hatmaker

From CPC Mailbox <CPC@detroitmi.gov>
Date Fri 12/6/2024 11:50 AM
To Dolores Perales <Dolores.Perales@detroitmi.gov>

 
From: lprui�24@msu.idserve.net <lprui�24@msu.idserve.net>
Sent: Thursday, December 5, 2024 5:43 PM
To: CPC Mailbox <CPC@detroitmi.gov>
Subject: [EXTERNAL] Rzoning Hearing Re: Ronald Hatmaker
 
 
Dear City of Detroit Officials
 
My name is LaCellia Pruitt, and I am writing to express my concern about a fight club that has
recently surfaced near my home on Detroit's west side. I have lived in this neighborhood my entire
life, as have my mother and her mother. Together, we have witnessed the neighborhood's ups and
downs, including its slow decline in recent years.
 
However, my family, neighbors, and local community, including our churches, have worked tirelessly
to rejuvenate the area. We've created gardens, sensory parks, and other safe spaces where
residents—especially children—can gather and thrive. These initiatives reflect the care and
commitment we all have toward ensuring that our neighborhood is a safe, nurturing environment for
everyone.
 
I fear that the presence of a fight club undermines the progress we've made. Beyond its potential to
attract violence and danger, it could erode the sense of safety we’ve worked so hard to establish and
discourage families and children from enjoying the spaces we've created.
 
I am reaching out in the hopes that the City of Detroit will take swift action to address this issue. I
would be grateful to discuss the matter further or provide additional information about our
community’s efforts and how this fight club affects us. Please feel free to contact me at this email or
by my personal email, lacelliapruitt@gmail.com.
 
Thank you for your time and attention to this important matter. I trust that with your support, we
can ensure that our neighborhood remains a safe and welcoming place for everyone.
 
Sincerely,
LaCellia Pruitt
 

mailto:lacelliapruitt@gmail.com
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Outlook

FW: [EXTERNAL] Rzoning Hearing Re: Ronald Hatmaker- Concern About Fight Club Near
Neighborhood

From CPC Mailbox <CPC@detroitmi.gov>
Date Fri 12/6/2024 11:50 AM
To Dolores Perales <Dolores.Perales@detroitmi.gov>

-----Original Message-----
From: mettle-cows1c@icloud.com <mettle-cows1c@icloud.com>
Sent: Thursday, December 5, 2024 7:16 PM
To: CPC Mailbox <CPC@detroitmi.gov>
Subject: [EXTERNAL] Rzoning Hearing Re: Ronald Hatmaker- Concern About Fight Club Near
Neighborhood

Dear City of Detroit Officials,

I am reaching out as a concerned resident about a fight club that has recently surfaced in our
neighborhood. While I understand the appeal of organized physical activities like boxing or martial arts,
this particular setup raises serious concerns due to the presence of so many children in the area.

Our community has worked tirelessly to create a safe, family-friendly environment with gardens, sensory
parks, and events that bring people together. A fight club operating in this space feels out of place and
could increase violence or create an unsafe atmosphere for the children and families who live here.

If the facility were focused on providing structured programs like boxing or martial arts for the kids in the
neighborhood, it might be a valuable addition to our community. Programs like these could offer a
positive outlet for youth, teaching discipline and teamwork in a controlled, safe environment.
Unfortunately, as it stands, the fight club seems more likely to cause harm than good.

I respectfully ask the city to evaluate the situation and consider ways to ensure the safety and well-being
of our neighborhood. We’ve made so much progress together, and I hope we can find solutions that
benefit everyone.

Thank you for your time and attention.

Sincerely,



 
 

 

 11/29/2024 

Dear Members of the City Planning Commission/Detroit Zoning Board, 

 

My name is Aref Nagi, and I am writing to express my strong support for my dear friend Ronnie 

Hatmaker's proposal to open The Southwest Fight Club located at 4320 McGraw Detroit, Mi 

48210. It would be a tremendous honor for the Board of Zoning to approve and support this 

project, which I believe will have a positive impact on our community. 

 

The Southwest Fight Club represents more than just a space for physical training; it embodies 

an opportunity for personal growth and empowerment for our youth. By providing a safe and 

structured environment, this initiative will help guide young individuals toward healthier lifestyles 

and away from negative influences. 

 

In conjunction with this project, I run my non-profit, Steps2Change, which is dedicated to helping 

misguided youth find their way. The collaboration between The Southwest Fight Club and 

Steps2Change will create a powerful support network for our young people, equipping them with 

the tools and mentorship they need to succeed. 

 

I wholeheartedly believe that the approval of this project will be beneficial to the City of Detroit, 

fostering a sense of community and offering our youth the guidance they need to thrive. Thank 

you for considering this important initiative. 

 

Sincerely,   

Aref Nagi 

Steps2Change 
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